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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

December 5, 2013
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair),  Chuck Arnold, Shannon Blankinship, Rena Coughlin, Wyman Duggan, Georgette Dumont, Kay Ehas, Broderick Green, Betty Holzendorf, Tony Hill, Bill Mason, Sam Mousa, Michael Munz, Jim Rinanman, Peter Rummel, Dwain Senterfitt, Opio Sokoni, Kerri Stewart, Paul Tutwiler
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force administrator; Steve Cassada and Louie Marino – Council Staff Services
Chairwoman Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:08 and members introduced themselves. 
Ms. Boyer reviewed the highlights of the November 21st meeting.  
Damian Cook reviewed the responses to the Task Force survey, received both electronically and hard copy.  He will e-mail a compilation of the actual responses to all the members and encouraged everyone to read the responses to get a feel for the public’s thoughts on the issues. Responses to Question 1 about the favorable impacts of consolidation included clarity of boundaries and service providers, a broad tax base, elimination of duplication of services (although the public’s knowledge about the details of service provision may be limited) and reduction of corruption. Mr. Cook gave the caveat that the public’s knowledge of the city and county pre- and post-consolidation may be very limited, so the responses may be primarily based on respondents’ impressions of government operations in the recent past.  With regard to Question 2 on the negative consequences, lack of overall identity and unity of a city vision was mentioned, as was loss of neighborhood focus and attention. He wondered if city residents really have a sense of what are city functions versus private functions and if they know how to approach getting a problem solved.
In response to Question 3 about satisfaction with the response to a request for City services or recommendations for changes, there were no clear themes or identifications of trouble areas. The same was found in the responses to Question 4 about duplication of services, with no particular themes being identified. In response to Question 5 about functions that could be performed better or more efficiently somewhere else, a couple of specific comments were made with regard to Traffic Engineering and to a lack of accountability of the independent authorities. Most of the respondents to Question 6 indicated they had no experience in bidding on contracts or working with the City.  Several respondents pointed out specific instances of problems and one suggested that the City is not as effective as it should be in applying for and receiving state and federal grants.  

In response to Question 7 about a comparison of Jacksonville to other places where respondents have lived, the opinions varied as to whether Jacksonville was better or worse in regard to service provision.  Several mentioned that Jacksonville has a “small town” feel for a relatively big city (either for better or for worse) and has unrealized potential. The responses to Question 8 about specific suggestions for improvements elicited a suggestion regarding payment of fair wages and benefits to City civil servants to improve employee morale and a suggestion to encourage greater CPAC involvement in issues that affect their neighborhoods. Question 9 regarding other topics or issues citizens would like to see addressed by the Task Force elicited a wide variety of comments that did not reflect any overarching themes.
Mr. Cook felt that in general the responses may have indicated a lack of detailed knowledge of how public services are actually provided and by whom, and a lack of knowledge of pre-versus post-consolidation government.  Most respondents don’t know how the current consolidated form of government compares with what existed in the 1960s. Betty Holzendorf speculated that most respondents were providing information on their level of satisfaction with how services are currently being provided and not so much on the consolidated form of government.  In response to a question from Bill Mason, Ms. Boyer described the end result she envisions from the task force process.  She hopes the subcommittees will all meet at least once before the upcoming holidays to define their tasks and get research started, and then begin work in earnest in January.
Georgette Dumont offered the services of the UNF Public Opinion Research Laboratory to conduct a statistically valid public opinion survey on attitudes about consolidation.  Jim Rinaman suggested that it is time to commission a third epilogue to the Richard Martin book A Quiet Revolution to update the book with important City activities and changes from the Ed Austin administration to the current Alvin Brown administration. He cautioned that consolidation is not a “religion” that is set in stone and can’t be changed to meet current conditions.
Subcommittee topics and issues
Ms. Boyer stated that several items on the initial listing were identified for removal as either resolved or not of sufficient interest to pursue. The Police and Fire Pension Board is already being addressed in other venues and doesn’t need the Task Force’s attention at this point, although Mr. Rinaman suggested that the Task Force review the findings and recommendations of the Pension Review Task Force with regard to potential structural changes that may result. With regard to constitutional officers the Task Force agreed that there need be no further discussion of election versus appointment of those officers. 
With regard to the Interlocal Agreements with the Beaches and Baldwin, Ms. Boyer indicated that the Beaches cities all seemed to be satisfied with the agreements except for the lack of knowledge of the agreements on the part of Jacksonville officials.  She suggested that staff be charged with producing suggestions on how the City’s responsibilities might be codified so that the terms and conditions can be easily known and understood by both citizens and City officials.  Chuck Arnold felt that this is still a very important issue that deserves further attention and mention in the Task Force’s final report – tax differentials, service provision agreements, the legal status of cities within a city, etc. Wyman Duggan suggested codification of the Interlocal Agreements into the City’s Charter and Related Laws section of the Ordinance Code. Kay Ehas felt that the Beaches cities were generally satisfied with the agreements except for Jacksonville’s lack of understanding of what county services are supposed to be provided to the Beaches cities.  Sam Mousa felt that Jacksonville has been deficient in instructing its elected and appointed officials about the history and contents of the Interlocal Agreements and urged the Task Force not to take on the task of attempting to renegotiate the agreements. Michael Munz felt that the Interlocal Agreements are definitely a service provision issue that needs the Task Force’s attention and study.  
Jim Rinaman made the distinction between Urban Service Districts and true cities, noted the inability of the courts to completely understand the USDs, and agreed that the subject needs to be addressed in the report. Peter Rummell reitereated the importance of separating structural issues from “people” issues. The fact that there are disagreements over certain service issues doesn’t mean that the structure is faulty; it may be an issue of the knowledge of the people involved. With the constant turnover in government, he suggested that greater simplicity is better than complexity in regard to the Interlocal Agreements. Ms. Boyer noted that there is a great deal of longevity of the part of Beaches government officials in comparison to Jacksonville and that affects the comparative knowledge of the terms of the agreements. Georgette Dumont suggested the need for some type of appeals process to deal with questions of service provision when disagreements arise. Dwain Senterfitt cautioned against rigid codification that doesn’t allow some latitude for new officials to deal with changing conditions over time.  Mr. Rinaman urged a return to codified qualifications for a Chief Administrative Officer and all department heads and division chiefs to ensure that the City has qualified personnel at the top levels of administration. 
In response to a question from Kay Ehas, Chairwoman Boyer stated that there was no firm consensus among the members to drop the Office of General Counsel from further consideration, so it will continue to be a study topic.

Ms. Boyer identified 4 overriding concerns that she has seen arise during the task force’s meetings and her discussions with other groups she has addressed and with whom she has discussed the task force’s work:

1) Continuity and loss of institutional knowledge every 4 years/transfer power to those with institutional knowledge;

2) Absence of an integrated mission and strategic plan across all City-related entities;

3) Promised elimination of duplicated services and functions, and associated cost savings, has not been realized as “central service” functions are not uniformly consolidated;

4) A negative impact of consolidation has been the lack of responsiveness and individual attention given to the widely varied neighborhoods with distinct identities and issues that comprise this huge geographic city.  This widespread discontent and perception that other areas are favored significantly hinders our self-image and ability to achieve our potential.

Jim Rinaman suggested a requirement that the independent authorities’ long-range plans be approved by the City Council as a means of unifying the long-term vision of the city as a whole, and recommended that the plans be coordinated with the Northeast Florida Regional Council’s planning process. Ms. Boyer believes that the size and complexity of the city and its widely varying neighborhoods has resulted in a lack of overall civic pride in the City of Jacksonville and a feeling that some neighborhoods are getting preferential treatment. Betty Holzendorf cautioned against thinking that structural changes can change peoples’ attitudes – you can’t legislate how people feel about a lot of issues.  Peter Rummell tied the issue of neighborhood dissatisfaction back to the lack of an overall integrated vision and mission for the city as a whole.  If each part of town doesn’t know how it fits into the overall scheme and doesn’t know what projects are planned for its area and how those fit into the larger vision for the city as a whole, then dissatisfaction and resentment are the likely result. Ms. Boyer noted the difficulties of the City’s “one size fits all” solutions to problems in areas that are very different and the dissatisfaction that results. Kerri Stewart noted that the City Council used to have an annual priority setting session (established by Ordinance 2000-273-E) that worked for several years in the early 2000s before apparently being discontinued.  Resumption of that exercise could provide a means to focus attention and resources on the most important issues each year.  Sam Mousa cautioned against relying on word-of-mouth reports about what is or is not in the Ordinance Code; the Code needs to be read in detail to understand what’s really in there and what is not. Georgette Dumont noted the distinction between the “neighborly” feel of the Beaches communities as compared to most of the rest of Jacksonville, which results from their smaller size and their the closeness of citizens to their city governments.
Paul Tutwiler asked what is considered the city’s long-range plan – the 2030 Comprehensive Plan? The 5-year Capital Improvement Program? Individual mayoral plans? Michael Munz said that the overall plan changes every 4 or 8 years with the election of a new mayor.  He believes the Comp Plan is a technical guide for development practices, not a vision for the future of the community. Ms. Boyer noted the difficulty in coordinating a changing City vision and plan with every mayoral administration with the long range plans of the independent authorities that tend to have a longer time frame and don’t change as radically from leader to leader. The group debated the issues involved in balancing a long range plan that necessarily requires work and resources over many years versus the election of a strong mayor with a new vision and plan every 4 or 8 years.  Wyman Duggan stated that the last Charter Revision Commission recommended that an ordinance be adopted requiring each new mayor to convene a meeting within 6 months of his/her election of the leaders of the independent authorities to discuss his/her strategic vision.
Chuck Arnold said that the Office of General Counsel, if asked, would opine that the Council may not impose a super-majority vote requirement to make future changes to a strategic plan – the Charter does not permit it. Ms. Holzendorf stated that the simple fact of politics is that attention and resources will be devoted to areas of growth, so growth by default determines priorities for investment. As growth declines in some areas, government’s interest in those areas declines as well.  Jim Rinaman said that the City doesn’t really have a strategic plan; the 2030 Comp Plan was done as a result of a state mandate and did just enough to meet the state’s requirements, which have since been gutted by a subsequent governor. He advocated again for the creation of a city ombudsman position to act as liaison between citizens and council members and the functional arms of the city government.  He believes the CPACs need revitalization and a greater role in representing the desires of the neighborhoods. He advocated for keeping the central service functions centralized, and for developing the necessary in-house expertise in those service departments (Information Technology, General Counsel’s office) to be assigned to each of the user agencies as necessary to eliminate the need for those agencies to hire their own experts in those areas.
Ms. Boyer indicated that the least interest of the members has been expressed for the Budget, Borrowing, Risk and Economy Subcommittee, and the group agreed to fold that subcommittee’s issues into the Organization, Operations and Personnel Subcommittee.  Chuck Arnold advocated for adding the St. Johns River to the Neighborhoods, Infrastructure, Planning and Services Subcommittee because of the importance of the river to the City’s economy and future. 
The group agreed to three subcommittees:

Governance and Mission: Peter Rummell, Chair

Organization, Operations and Personnel: Elaine Brown, Chair

Neighborhoods, Infrastructure, Planning and Services: Rena Coughlin

Ms. Boyer anticipates convening a full Task Force meeting in late February or early March to gauge progress and identify any subcommittee overlaps, and ultimately a full discussion of all subcommittee recommendations at the end of the process and a vote by the full membership.  All members are welcome to attend all subcommittee meetings. Meetings must be held in a public building and must be noticed in advance and appropriately staffed. Ms. Boyer and Damian Cook will try to attend all subcommittee meetings. She urged the subcommittees to try and meet next week and identify initial issues and research needs to be ready for discussion when work resumes in January. Ms. Boyer stated that the subcommittees should not feel bound by the listed issue items but rather should identify broad topics and then choose specific issues to research.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:42.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 12.5.13
3:30 p.m.
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